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 The Regional Municipality of Durham 
COUNCIL INFORMATION PACKAGE 

May 31, 2019 

Information Reports 

2019-INFO-34 Commissioner of Social Services– re: Durham’s Best Start Network 
Regulatory Response submitted May 2019 

Early Release Reports 

There are no Early Release Report 

Staff Correspondence 

There is no Staff Correspondence 

Durham Municipalities Correspondence 

1. Municipality of Clarington - re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 
21, 2019, regarding Lakeshore East Go Train Extension  

2. Municipality of Clarington – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
May 21, 2019, regarding Central Lake Ontario Conservation Authority - Funding 

3. Town of Ajax – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 2019, 
regarding the Regional Government Review 

4. Town of Ajax – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 2019, 
regarding the Pickering Airport 

5. Town of Whitby – re: Public Notice of Community Open House regarding, Whitby 
Coastal Flood Risk Assessment Municipal Class Environmental Assessment, on 
Tuesday, June 4, 2019, from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at the Port Whitby Marina, Whitby 

6. Municipality of Clarington – re: Public Notice of a Drop in Session regarding 
Information on the Soper Springs Secondary Plan which will include an Environmental 
Assessment (EA) for new road infrastructure subject to Schedule ‘C’ for the Municipal 
Class EA process on Tuesday, June 4, 2019, from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at the 
Bowmanville Older Adults Association, Bowmanville 
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7. Town of Ajax – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 2019, 
regarding Vision Zero – A Strategic Road Safety Action Plan 

8. City of Oshawa – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 
2019, regarding Lakeshore East Go Rail Extension through Central Oshawa to 
Bowmanville along the CP Rail Line 

9. City of Oshawa – Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 2019, 
regarding Parking and Congestion on Ormond Drive 

Other Municipalities Correspondence/Resolutions 

1. Township of Bonnechere Valley – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held 
on May 21, 2019, regarding Bill C-68, An Act to amend the Fisheries Act and Other 
Act in consequence 

2. Town of Fort Erie - re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 
2019, regarding Issuance of Cannabis Licenses in Residentially Zoned Areas 

3. Town of Oakville – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 13, 
2019, regarding Bill 108, More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 

4. Lake of Bays – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 2019, 
regarding Ontario Municipal Partnership Fund (OMPF) 

5. Lake of Bays – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 21, 2019, 
regarding single-use plastic straws 

6. City of Markham – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 14, 
2019, regarding Bill 108, More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 

7. Town of East Gwillimbury – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on 
May 22, 2019, regarding the Regional Government Review 

8. Town of Fort Frances – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 
27, 2019, regarding Funding Cuts to Ontario Library Services – North Communities 

9. Region of York – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 16, 
2019, regarding Bill 108, More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 

10. Town of Halton Hills – re: Resolution passed at their Council meeting held on May 27, 
2019, regarding Bill 108, More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 

11. Grey County – re: Resolution passed at their Committee of the Whole meeting held on 
May 23, 2019, regarding Bill 108, More Homes, More Choice Act, 2019 
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Miscellaneous Correspondence 

1. Lake Simcoe Region Conservation Authority (LSRCA) – re: Staff report and comments 
on the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks’ ERO Posting No. 013-
518, Modernizing conservation authority operations – Conservation Authorities Act 

Advisory Committee Minutes 

1. 9-1-1 Management Board minutes – May 9, 2019 

Members of Council – Please advise the Regional Clerk at clerks@durham.ca, if you wish 
to pull an item from this CIP and include on the next regular agenda of the appropriate 
Standing Committee. Items will be added to the agenda if the Regional Clerk is advised by 
Wednesday noon the week prior to the meeting, otherwise the item will be included on the 
agenda for the next regularly scheduled meeting of the applicable Committee. 

Notice regarding collection, use and disclosure of personal information: 
Written information (either paper or electronic) that you send to Durham Regional Council 
or Committees, including home address, phone numbers and email addresses, will become 
part of the public record.  If you have any questions about the collection of information, 
please contact the Regional Clerk/Director of Legislative Services. 
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From: 
Report: 
Date: 

Commissioner of Social Services 
#2019-INFO-34  
May 31, 2019 

Subject: 

Durham’s Best Start Network Regulatory Response submitted May 2019 

Recommendation: 

Receive for information 

Report: 

1. Purpose

1.1 The Region of Durham, Children’s Services Division co-chairs Durham’s Best Start 
Network (BSN) and Durham’s BSN Child Care sub-committee with community 
partners. This ensures work in the early learning and child care system is co-
created by the Children’s Services division and the community. 

1.2 The Province of Ontario Regulatory Registry offers the public an opportunity to 
provide feedback on proposed regulatory amendments. On April 4, 2019 the 
Ministry of Education, posted a request for responses to proposed regulatory 
amendments under the Child Care and Early Years Act, 2014 and the Education 
Act 

1.3 Durham’s Best Start Network, Child Care Sub-Committee response to the 
regulatory posting submitted on May 17, 2019 is attached to this report. 

1.4 For additional information, contact: Lisa McIntosh, at 905-668-7711, extension 
2754. 

2. Attachments

Attachment #1: Child Care and Early Years Act, 2014 and Education Act
Regulatory Amendments Response 

https://icreate7.esolutionsgroup.ca/11111068_DurhamRegion/en/regional-government/resources/Documents/Council/CIP-Reports/CIP-Reports-2019/5.-May/2019-INFO-34.pdf
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Respectfully submitted, 

Original signed by  

Dr. Hugh Drouin 
Commissioner of Social Services 



Attachment: 1 

 
Child Care Early Years Act Regulatory 

Amendments Response 

Durham’s Best Start Network Child Care Sub-Committee response to the regulatory 
posting regarding the proposed regulatory amendments under the Child Care and Early 
Years Act, 2014 (CCEYA) and the Education Act submitted on May 17, 2019. 

Introduction 
Durham’s Best Start Network—Child Care Sub-Committee represents the Region of 
Durham Children’s Services Division and a wide range of child care operators including 
commercial, non-profit, multi-site, rural, urban and home child care. The Committee’s 
goal is to keep the early learning and child care community informed on the current child 
care environment, to identify common issues facing the sector, and to respond to issues 
through collaborative and educational activities in a proactive manner. This response 
discusses, reviews and responds to the proposed regulatory changes posted on April 4, 
2019. The Best Start Network Child Care Sub-Committee and the Best Start Network 
Co-Chairs have endorsed this response. 
The sub-committee’s review of the regulatory changes focuses on the importance of 
safe, high-quality, accessible early learning and child care as well as opportunities to 
reduce administrative burdens. 

Feedback and Recommendations 
Section A: Reducing Red Tape and Administrative Burden 
The regulatory changes proposed in section A appear to align with information shared 
with the Ministry in previous community consultation sessions. The proposed changes 
appear to offer child care operators flexibility that will maintain safe, quality practices 
while reducing administrative requirements set out in regulations implemented since 
2014.  
Section B: Increasing Choice and Availability for Families 
B1. Family Age Groupings – Staff-to-Child Ratios 
It is recommended that the increase of staff-to-child ratios from two children under 2 to 
three children under 2 be limited to licensed care providers only. 
This change will provide increased access for families with children under 2, especially 
families with twins and triplets, to use home child care. Children under 2 require a high 
level of care and supervision to maintain safety standards. Licensed Home Child Care 
agencies, Ministry of Education Licensing and Municipal relationships offer oversight to 
ensure the environment, provider and group dynamic are considered to ensure safety. 
Staff-to-Child-ratio changes need to support safe, access to quality care and not be 
determined by the possibility of increased revenue. Adult-to-Child ratio increases in the 
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unlicensed sector in the past have resulted in incidents that jeopardized the health and 
safety of children in care. The current Adult-to-Child ratio standard must be maintained. 
A licensed Home Child Care Agency, as an expert in the field, should be able to provide 
approval to the provider to allow for three children under 2. The agency can determine 
when a provider has demonstrated the capacity to provide for the needs of three 
children under 2. The agency can provide additional support to the provider and is 
responsible to monitor these situations. 
At no time should an unlicensed provider care for three children under 2 due to the lack 
of support and oversight to assess and mitigate potential health and safety concerns. 
Due to the high level of supervision required for this age group and the lack of 
accountability or monitoring of unlicensed child care providers, there is a real safety risk 
for the children that would be cared for in these situations. 
B3. Third Party Programs Providing Before and After School Care 
It is recommended that Third Party Programs providing before and after school care be 
Not-for-Profit operators only. The benefits of operating in a publicly-funded school 
building should be prioritized to Not-for-Profit operators. For-profit child care operations 
direct profits to operators, leading to increased operating costs, rates and reduced 
affordability for parents. 
It is recommended that if a For-Profit entity already has approval to operate in a school, 
the approval could be grandfathered in the legislation. 
It is recommended that, rather than the change proposed, the legislative requirement 
should read: 
Subsection 27(3) of O. Reg 221/11 (Extended Day and Third-Party Programs) under the 
Education Act requires an operator of a third-party program in a school to be a not-for-
profit entity or municipality, unless a school board was exempt from this requirement.  
B4. Authorized Recreational and Skill-Building Programs – Financial Assistance 
We are satisfied with this revision provided the recommended provisions (below in B5) 
surrounding supervision, attendance and accountability are put in place. 
B5. Authorized Recreational and Skill-Building Programs – Extended Day and 
Third-Party Programs 
This change is supported, provided the program is not-for-profit (as mentioned above to 
minimize operating costs and maintain affordability for parents) and that provisions to 
protect the health and safety of the children attending these programs are in place. 
Provisions must also be introduced to allow for accountability of the entities running the 
programs. 
Currently, there are no provisions in place to ensure that attendance and safe arrival is 
completed for children registered in these programs. Children as young as 3.8 years old 
may be responsible for getting themselves to the program and signing in with no 
accountability on the part of the program to ensure that the child has attended. 
It is recommended that there be regulations in place surrounding the supervision and 
attendance of children. This could include requiring that the third-party programs have 
oversight from the Consolidated Municipal Service Manager or Province to monitor 
programs and ensure basic requirements are implemented and met. 
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Section C: Improving quality and delivering High standards of Care 
The changes proposed in section C apply to areas of early learning and child care 
practice that align with the group’s focus on high-quality, safe care that reduces 
administrative burdens. 
Additional Area of Inquiry 
Information was included in the memorandum Legislative and Regulatory Updates to 
the Child Care and Early Years Act, 2014 and the Education Act that was sent to all 
Child Care and Early Years Partners on April 4, 2019. This information noted that one of 
the proposed amendments is “aligning the age at which home-based child care 
providers must count their own children towards the maximum allowable number of 
children in care, from 6 to 4 years old (the age at which most children attend school full 
time)”. The Regulatory Consultation document regarding the proposed changes, 
however, does not address this amendment. 
The proposed amendment would have strongly impacted Early Learning and Child Care 
within The Region of Durham. Reducing the age from 6 to 4 would have been a health 
and safety concern for the children in the provider’s care. There is a higher level of 
required care and supervision of a child that is 4 compared to a child that is 6. 
This group acknowledges that the omittance of this item from the proposed regulatory 
changes means that this change is no longer being considered for implementation. We 
agree with this decision and appreciate the removal of this proposed change. 
We recognize and appreciate that the province acknowledges that although most 
children in the province enter the publicly funded school system at 4 years old this is not 
a mandatory requirement until grade 1. As well, the province supports a higher level of 
supervision for kindergarten children within the school environment by offering separate 
play spaces, separate entrances and often even separate schedules for kindergarten 
children and applies the same health and safety standard to children in the early 
learning and child care system. 

Conclusion 
The Best Start Network, Child Care Sub-Committee inclusive of The Region of Durham, 
Children’s Services Division as well as its Early Learning and Child Care Partners are 
committed to ensuring that child care in our community is safe, affordable and available 
for parents. The above recommendations must be considered to ensure that this is 
achieved and maintained. 
We look forward to any opportunities to engage conversation or provide clarity 
regarding our submission or work occurring within our sector. 

Sincerely, 

Original Signed by: 
Denise Gilbert and Julie Gaskin 
Co-Chairs of Durham’s Best Start Network Child Care Sub-Committee 





















































Rt[ Community Services

Legislative Services

ONTARIO

May 22,2019
File#120203

Sent via email: Justin.trudeau@parl.gc.ca
The Right Honourable Justin Trudeau
Prime Minister
House of Commons
Ottawa, ON K1A OAG

Honourable and Dear Sir:

Re: lssuance of Cannabis Licenses in Residentially Zoned Areas

The Municipal Council of the Town of Fort Erie at its meeting of May 21,2019 passed the
following resolution:

That: Council requests the Federal Government to provide information on all cannabis
licenses including personal medical licenses to the Town of Fort Erie when licenses are
issued, and further

That: A public process take place in connection with granting cannabis licenses and
their location, and further

That: This resolution be circulated to the Prime Minister, the Minister of Health, the
Niagara Members of Parliament and Provincial Parliament, and all Ontario
municipalities.

Thank you for your attention to this very important issue

You truly,

Carol Sch ld, Dipl.M.A
Manager, Legislative Services/Clerk
cschofi eld@forterie.ca
c.c The Honourable Ginette Petitpas Taylor, Minister of Health Sent via email: Ginefte.petitipastalor@parl.gc.ca

The Honourable Rob Nicholson, MP-Niagara, Sent via email : rob. nicholson@parl.gc.ca
Vance Badawey, MP-Niagara Centre Sent via email: vance.badawey@parl.gc.ca
Chris Bittle, MP-St. Catharines Sent via email: chis.biftle@parl.gc.ca
Wayne Gates, MPP-Niagara Falls, Legislative Assembly of Ontario Sent via email: wgates-co@ndp.on.ca
Sam Oosterhoff, MPP-Niagara West-Glanbrook, Legislative Assembly of Ontario Sent via email:
sa m. ooste rhoff@p c. ol a. o rg
Jennifer Stevens, MPP-SI. Catharines Sent via email: JStevens-CO@ndp.on.ca
Jeff Burch, MPP-Niagara Centre Sent via email: JBurch-QP@ndp.on.ca
All Ontario Municipalities Sent via email

Our Focus: Your Future

Mailing Address: The Corporation of the Town of Fort Erie
1 Municipal Centre Drive, Fort Erie ON L2A 256

Office Hours 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Phone: (905) 871-1600 FAX: (9O5) 871-4022 Web-site: www.forterie.ca
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The Regional Municipality of Durham 

MINUTES 

9-1-1 MANAGEMENT BOARD 

May 9, 2019 

A regular meeting of the 9-1-1 Management Board was held in Meeting Room 1-E, 
Regional Municipality of Durham Headquarters, 605 Rossland Road East, Whitby, at 
9:34 A.M. 

Present: S. Jones, Durham Regional Police (Chair) 
L. Kellett, Oshawa Central Ambulance Communications Centre, Ministry of 

Health & Long Term Care – Emergency Health Program Management & 
Delivery Branch 

M. Simpson, Director of Financial Planning and Purchasing, Durham 
Region 

G. Weir, Clarington Emergency & Fire Services 

Absent: T. Cheseboro, Region of Durham Paramedic Services 
B. Drew, Durham Regional Council 

Staff 
Present: D. Bertrim, Deputy Chief, Durham Regional Police 

C. Gillis, Acting Superintendent, Durham Regional Police, attended for part of 
the meeting 

L. Fleury, Legislative Services Division – Corporate Services Department, 
attended for part of the meeting 

A. Naeem, Legal Services Division – Corporate Services Department, attended 
for part of the meeting 

T. Fraser, Legislative Services Division – Corporate Services Department 

1. Declarations of Interest 

There were no declarations of interest. 

2. Approval of Minutes 

Moved by G. Weir, Seconded by L. Kellett, 
(1) That the minutes of the following meetings be adopted: 

• 9-1-1 Management Board meeting held on January 10, 2019; and 
• Special 9-1-1 Management Board meeting held on February 14, 2019. 

CARRIED 

3. Region of Durham Code of Conduct By-law 

A. Naeem provided a PowerPoint presentation regarding the Region of 
Durham Code of Conduct By-law.  Highlights of his presentation included: 



9-1-1 Management Board - Minutes 
May 9, 2019 Page 2 of 4 

2 
 

• Introduction to Bill 68 
• Changes to the Municipal Act, 2001: Codes of Conduct 
• Region’s Council Conduct 
• Integrity Commissioner 
• Region Integrity Commissioner Duties 
• Inquiry re: Municipal Conflict of Interest Act (MCIA) 
• Changes to the MCIA 
• Pecuniary Interest 
• Conflict of Interest Exceptions 
• Conflict of Interest MCIA 
• Avoiding a Conflict of Interest 
• Changes to the Municipal Act, 2001: Expanded definition of meeting 
• Changes to the Municipal Act, 2001: Closed Meetings 

A. Naeem responded to questions with respect to the date the changes came 
into force; and the process for completing declaration of interest forms. It was 
requested that a copy of the PowerPoint presentation be circulated to 
members of the Committee. 

4. 9-1-1 Call Statistics 

S. Jones provided the 2019 statistics on calls transferred as a handout and he 
advised that the Recorded Announcement Report indicates that their 
obligations are being met. He also advised that the overall volume of 9-1-1 
calls have increased by approximately 500 calls per month compared to 2018. 
He also stated that the statistics for February 2019 are missing the number of 
calls for 1.5 days, which is approximately 400 calls. 

S. Jones responded to questions with respect to the status of hiring five new 
communicator positions approved in the 2019 budget; and the number of 
absences due to Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD). 

5. 9-1-1 Management Board Signing Authority 

M. Simpson advised that staff have reviewed the resolutions previously 
adopted by the 9-1-1 Management Board and the most recent resolution 
related to signing authority was passed in January 2011. It was suggested 
that M. Simpson and S. Jones be delegated signing authority on behalf of the 
9-1-1 Management Board. 

Discussion ensued with respect to the possibility of delegating signing 
authority to a position instead of specific individuals in the future so that the 
authority is updated as members of the Board change. 
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Moved by M. Simpson, Seconded by G. Weir, 
(2) That Mary Simpson, Director of Financial Planning and Purchasing, 

Finance Department, Durham Region and Steve Jones, 
Communications / 911 Unit Leader be delegated signing authority on 
behalf of the 9-1-1 Management Board. 

CARRIED 

6. Other Departments - Comments/Concerns 

a) Comments/Concerns – Regional Council 

There were no comments. 

b) Comments/Concerns – Durham Police 

S. Jones provided an overview of the current staffing model and potential 
changes being considered with the new communicator positions approved in 
the 2019 budget. He explained there is a requirement to have a minimum of 
six call takers to accept 9-1-1 calls at the Public Safety Answering Point 
(PSAP) 24 hours a day, seven days a week. He also explained that historically 
the busiest times are on weekdays during the dinner hour. Discussion ensued 
with respect to proposed changes to the staffing model and the process for 
changing the minimum staffing requirement. It was suggested that proposed 
changes be presented at the next 9-1-1 Management Board meeting. 

S. Jones provided an update on the implementation of the Komutel soft phone 
system approved in the 2019 budget. He advised that an additional package 
will need to be purchased to meet the requirements for next-generation 9-1-1 
(NG9-1-1) and this would be included in the 2020 budget submission. 

D. Bertrim advised that he had received a complaint about individuals not 
pulling over for emergency vehicles and he inquired about the possibility of 
sending out a public reminder from the Regional Twitter account. 

c) Comments/Concerns – Fire Departments 

There were no comments. 

d) Comments/Concerns – Ministry of Health 

There were no comments. 

e) Comments/Concerns – Durham Finance 

There were no comments. 
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f) Comments/Concerns – Region of Durham Paramedic Services 

There were no comments. 

7. Other Business 

There was no other business. 

8. Date of Next Meeting 

The next meeting of the 9-1-1 Management Board will be held on Tuesday, 
June 25, 2019 at the Regional Municipality of Durham Headquarters, 605 
Rossland Road East, Whitby, Meeting Room 1-E. 

9. Adjournment 

Moved by G. Weir, Seconded by L. Kellett, 
(3) That the meeting be adjourned. 

CARRIED 

The meeting adjourned at 10:52 AM 

Steve Jones, Chair 

T. Fraser, Committee Clerk 
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